

The Bottom Line

Human triggered avalanches are possible today where wind carried and deposited recent snow. Watch for fresh slabs of wind drifting snow on steep slopes and cross loaded gullies in eastern ravines above 3500'.

The chance for new snow today will result in conditions changing by the hour, and decreased visibility: watch for snowpack instability clues continuously. Today's avalanche hazard rating is **MODERATE**.

Mountain Weather

Yesterday the summit of Mt Washington recorded 1.8" of new snow and just a trace at Hermit Lake. Wind from the WNW at 60-80mph through the day decreased after midnight, to 50 mph. Temperatures remained in the lower teens. Today, snow showers late morning and afternoon may bring another trace to 2" of snow, with W wind at 35-55. Temperatures will reach the lower 20sF. Looking ahead, clear skies and single digits F for Wednesday and a trace to 2" of snow Wednesday night and Thursday morning.

Primary Avalanche Problem



Slabs of wind drifted snow are the main avalanche problem to look for today, and are easy to visually identify making them easy to avoid. Hotspots for these wind slabs are areas with the most upwind fetch, this includes most of the Tuckerman Ravine headwall, and the major gullies in the Gulf of Slides. Possible new snow today on a west wind will build new wind slabs that will likely be more reactive to trigger than any existing slabs this morning, meaning: you will be more likely to trigger an avalanche on your second ski lap if conditions change. Don't let your guard down. The existing, larger snowpack structure remains a low probability, high consequence concern. A human or small avalanche triggering deeper into the snowpack would result in a much larger, more dangerous avalanche.

Forecast Discussion

The summit of Mt Washington recorded 2.6" of new snow over the last three days, and up to 2" is possible this afternoon. 2.6" doesn't sound like much, but the thickness of a wind slab is a multiple of the snow total. Depending on the snow density, and wind speed, wind slabs can be more than 5 times the total snow depth. With our current snowpack and recent weather, new wind slabs could be 13" or more. If we receive an additional 2" this afternoon, add another 12" to the 13" for slabs over 2' thick. We haven't had enough recent observations or field time in the usual hotspots for this avalanche problem to be confident on how large these new wind slabs will be so make careful assessments of what you see and feel around you, and please send us an observation on what you find. The existing upside down snow structure after the January 13 melt freeze crust keeping us at Moderate for several days is becoming less of a concern as passing time and observations continue to suggest stability.

Additional Information

The Sherburne and Gulf of Slides ski trails are snow covered to Pinkham Notch with good skiing most of the way down. Beware of breakable crusts off trail.

Jeff Fongemie, Snow Ranger USDA Forest Service, White Mountain National Forest; (603)466-2713 TTY (603)466-2858

Please Remember: Safe travel in avalanche terrain requires training and experience. This forecast is just one of many decision making tools. You control your own risk by choosing where, when, and how you travel. Understand that the avalanche danger may change when actual weather differs from the weather forecast. For more information contact the Forest Service Snow Rangers, the AMC at the Pinkham Notch Visitor Center, or the caretakers at Hermit Lake Shelters or at the Harvard Cabin.